ORDINARY MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 20th June 2019 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr T Bennett (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr K Bennett, Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Watley, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Dean and Cllr Lennon. Susan Clapham (Parish Clerk) and Mrs Nelson (RFO). Also in attendance: Mr Terry Smith, Herald Magazine Editor and Peter Jakobsson, Borough Councillor.
1014
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Cannon, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Clarke. 
1015
AMENDMENTS/APPROVAL OF MINUTES
One amendment: Page 1, para.3. Cllr McCarthy did not welcome the Deputy Mayor Elect, Cllr Sanders and other visitors as they had already been welcomed at the Annual Assembly prior to this. Clerk to amend. The minutes were signed by the Chairman.
1016
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Allotment Members – Cllrs Tom Bennett, Watley and Keeble expressed an interest where discussions relating to the Blackmore Allotments were concerned (ongoing).
1017    OPEN FORUM 
There were two residents from Wyatts Green Road in attendance. Their houses backed onto the horse paddock near to Hi-Ho garage. They enquired whether anything could be done to tackle the overgrowth which encroached their garden boundaries. They were unsure if they were dealing with just brambles or Japanese Knotweed. Cllr McCarthy advised that he knows a local resident who is aware of ownership of the land in question and she could be contacted for further information. It was agreed in the meantime that Cllr Keeble would visit and inspect. If Japanese Knotweed was found then he would need to report this to BBC for them to deal with. The resident’s details were passed to Cllr Keeble for this purpose. The two residents thanked the Councillors and left the meeting.
1018
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.  
· Gym equipment bolts and tool – The ordered parts had arrived at the Clerk’s office from the Supplier at a cost of £35 plus VAT. Cllr Lockhart to contact the Clerk so he can fit the missing bolts at Ted Marriage.
Stuart Allan had supplied the Clerk with quotes and proof art work for the new signs at Ted Marriage, Walter Hobbs and Mill Lane. The Clerk presented these to the meeting. The new signs are to incorporate the wording ‘The practising of golf and the use of motorised vehicles is strictly forbidden on this site’. The cost for each sign is £29.14. The PC also felt a sign for Millennium Park, Blackmore should also be added. This was proposed by Cllr Keeble and unanimously agreed. Action: The Clerk will ask for proof artwork for Millennium Park and process the order, as quoted and accepted. Cllr McCarthy also mentioned that a small sign for the Mill Lane play area might be required but he will inspect and add to the POS agenda if necessary.
· The Clerk distributed a revised and updated Councillor contacts list and Committees list to all Members. 

CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk reported on the following items:

1019
The Clerk read out a thank you card received from John Hughes and Jenny Dodd in appreciation of the ‘Parishioner of the Year’ Award they had received from the PC. 
1020
Debbie Dicker, Chairman of Doddinghurst PC had emailed the Clerk advising that they had just found out that next May (2020), VE day 75th anniversary is to be celebrated on the Friday instead of the Monday so they will be celebrating this in the village on the Friday. 
1021
Cllr Tom Bennett had received a call from a resident on the Green, Blackmore. He had reported that the large trees at the edge of the Green to his property were blocking the signal to his satellite dish. He asked if the trees could be lopped or if work was planned in the future. Cllr Bennett and Cllr Watley had both inspected and Cllr Watley had mentioned that one solution which could be investigated was if the Satellite Company could re-position the dish to the apex of his house. Cllr Bennett felt that the trees in question on the corner of the Green had grown substantially over the years with very little work being carried out to them and asked if perhaps some work was now required to reduce their overgrown size. 

The Clerk had enquired with Alan Marsh, the Arborculturist at BBC, who had advised that “as a parish authority, like any landowner you have a duty to ensure trees on your land are safe, you should record inspections and works. Most authorities in my experience will not prune trees for sky signal, light, litter, wi-fi or any other such aspects of modern life . The benefits trees bring are local, national and global and are becoming more appreciated. These are production of oxygen, pollution control, flood prevention, human health improvement, to name a few. The resident always has other options, such as repositioning the dish”.

Cllr Watley advised that these trees, along with others on the Green are looking messy and perhaps some work was required. It was agreed that Cllr Tom Bennett and Cllr Watley would meet again to inspect the trees, with the view to seeking professional advice from a Tree Surgeon. They would also meet with the resident who had lodged the complaint to discuss this. Action: The trees would be added to the next POS agenda, along with the trees on the Pond area itself. The Clerk would also re-visit the quotation received from Masons Tree Surgeons during their last inspection of the trees on the Green and report back to the POS Committee with an indication of prices.


Cllr Keeble had sought quotations for various other tree work as follows:


Tree work at Blackmore Village Hall – 6 small trees, 1 large tree and trimming hedging:

Town & Country Landscapes quoted £1600 plus VAT


SMB quoted £2,500.


The Green – Two silver birches removal and removal of roots also: 


Town & Country Landscapes quoted £850 plus VAT


North side of the Pond, The Green – To trim the willows:


Town & Country Landscapes quoted £950 plus VAT


Action: Quotes to be considered by POS Committee. Grants to be sourced if available. Grants to clear the pond to also be sourced. Clerk to contact Pearl Drainage for a quotation to clear the pond.

1022
The Clerk advised that BBC is currently reviewing its Polling Districts and Polling Places and had provided a consultation leaflet. The Clerk would display these on the four notice boards. Each Cllr was handed a leaflet to complete the survey individually. The closing date for comments is 29th August 2019 and representations should be sent by email to elections@brentwood.gov.uk or by post to Electoral Services at the Town Hall. Further information can be found on the Council’s website at http://www.brentwood.gov.uk/index.php?cid=1506

This is where the proposals will be found after publication on 18th July.
 
1023
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS


  Borough Cllr Roger Keeble reported on the following:
· Cllr Keeble advised that Phil Ruck, CEO of BBC had resigned due to retirement.
· He had attended a recent planning Training session at BBC and said that over 90% of planning applications are approved.
· There is to be a recycling meeting at BBC. The recycling bags are being re-vamped to make the service more economical. Due to unclean and contaminated recycling in the orange bags provided, BBC is losing money on its recycling and disposal costs. The figures anticipated could double BBC’s recycling profits if cleaner recycling was achieved. 

· He had reported the recent flooding at Hay Green Lane/Mountnessing Lane to BBC as well as the drain by the Pond which recently flooded and needs investigating again.

· Cllr Jakobsson felt that the benches on the Green looked shabby and in need of painting. Item to be added to the POS agenda.

· Cllr Tom Bennett reported on a recent meeting he and Cllr Keeble had attended with the new BBC Leader, Cllr Chris Hossack on 11.6.19. He said that Cllr Hossack gave 1.5 hours of his time to discuss the various issues the PC had. Cllr Hossack had advised that regarding the LDP, BBC would not be making any alterations to the plan at present and ahead of its imminent submission as this could jeopardise the entire LDP. The BVHA had also been in dialogue with Cllr Hossack and the same information had been relayed. The LDP is due to be reviewed in January/February 2020 but not before then. Cllr Tom Bennett advised that the PC would continue to oppose it with whatever means it had available. 
Regarding the double taxation issues, Cllr Hossack had scant knowledge and information on this. He felt however that there should be a minute or a resolution passed at one of BBC’s Council meetings at the time the transition took place in the 1970’s, and again, in later years when the ‘Compensation grant’ (later referred to as the Discretionary Grant), was phased out over the five year period as instigated by Cllr Brandon Lewis.  Cllr Hossack said he would look into this further and asked if further information of costs sought etc could be supplied. Cllr Ken Bennett explained that the PC had supplied copies of all invoices and a break down of all charges sought. 

Cllr Hossack said that we could rest assured that we would receive replies from him to our enquiries and correspondence and noted that in the past, the relationship had fallen by the wayside and the PC had not been afforded reasonable and satisfactory answers. 

Regarding the Travellers – Cllr Hossack accepted that there was discontent in the Parish due to the lack of enforcement after the High Court ruling. Cllr Tom Bennett had also mentioned that it was generally felt that local enforcement was very poor. Cllr Hossack understood that enforcement had been ‘patchy’ and he would look into these matters and any queries relating to particular enforcements out to him. Cllr Hossack also said that he would endeavour to attend the next BBPCA meeting scheduled for 26th June.

Regarding the distribution by the Clerk of the Environment Agency’s Flooding Consultation, Cllr Lennon asked whether it would be worthwhile including the LDP issues of flooding within Blackmore. Cllr Tom Bennett advised that he would look at the Consultation link, as circulated by the Clerk and report back.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
1024
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£


Addressee



Description____________________________    

-

S Clapham



Expenses (fuel)
for period 22.3.19 to 20.6.19


1002.00

Elite Contracts Ltd


Inv. Paid. Projector, screen and TV (Comm.Room)

                              70.00
Bits & Bytes Essex 


Office laptop trouble shooting & anti-virus upgrade


1600.00

Kelhatch Press



Inv. 4029 – Parish Magazine


    84.00

Town & Country Landscape Co.Ltd
Strim Blackmore ditch


  101.62

Affinity for business (water)

Allotment £53.67, Memorial £19.94, Playfield £28.01


    54.00

Transfer of allotment Association fees


Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

S Clapham (wages) JUNE. £-
Mrs R Nelson £-

HMR&C– £-
Essex Pension Fund - £-

      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: Nil. 
1025   FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st May 2019
In accordance with the reports distributed prior to the meeting.  Mrs Nelson reported on the following items:
· It had been a quiet month and all was in accordance with the reports circulated. No queries were raised.
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

The Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
1026
The POS Committee had recommended that the damaged planter at Watsons Corner, Wyatts Green be replaced. As there were two additional planters at this location, it was felt that as the new planter purchased would be of a maintenance free recycled plastic material (as per the parish seats and benches), that all three planters should be replaced at the same time, making it more economical in the long run. The POS Committee had agreed a product and supplier, as follows: 

Brown hexagonal planter, 1.2 metres in size from Marmax at a cost of £349 each. Total price for the three planters is £1047.00 (plus VAT), plus the Clerk had negotiated a delivery price from £135.00 to £90.00. Cllr Watley proposed this be approved and it was unanimously agreed. Matthews Plants will fill the new planters with soil and replant with flowers and they would also remove and dispose of the old planters. Matthews Plants to also level the bases.

1027
The Clerk was in receipt of a further invoice from BBC for dog and general waste bin services, totalling £765.60. It was proposed by Cllr Ken Bennett and unanimously approved that the invoice be paid without delay whilst Cllr Hossack investigates this further. Action: The Clerk to forward the invoice to Mrs Nelson, RFO and she will organise payment electronically. 

FINANCIAL POWERS:

The Clerk and RFO had met with the Internal Auditor for the Internal Audit on 11.6.19. The PC was given a clean bill of health and the Auditor was very pleased with the accounts presented. Mrs Nelson had a copy of the draft report for circulation.
1028
Presentation of audited year end accounts 2018/19 for signature by the RFO and the Chairman These were circulated ahead of the meeting. Approval was proposed by Cllr Keeble and unanimously agreed and the accounts were duly signed by the Chairman and the RFO. 
1029
Approval and signing of the Annual Governance Statement 
As circulated ahead of the meeting, Approval was proposed by Cllr Lockhart and unanimously agreed. These were duly signed by the Chairman and the Clerk. 
1030
Approval and signing of the Accounting Statements for 2018/19

As circulated ahead of the meeting. Approval was proposed by Cllr Tom Bennett and unanimously agreed. These were duly signed by the Chairman and the RFO.

Cllr Bennett wished to thank all those involved at getting the PC through its annual audit successfully each year. 
1031
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Mr Smith advised that the next deadline is 21st July. Mr Smith had enquired with the Printer if a colour front page could be supplied. The cost to do so was £300 per quarterly edition. He felt this was very expensive and said that he would contact the Printer again for a more favourable quote. 

PLANNING COMMITTEE

1032
 PLANS

The following planning meetings were held since the last ordinary council meeting.  All in accordance with the planning reports made by the committee which were approved and accepted. 

Meeting date: 28th May 2019


Planning Applications considered: 


19/00734/FUL – 8 Beehive Chase, CM15 0PA – No objections. A suggestion was made that an additional drop kerb may be necessary to improve entry and egress of vehicles parked at the front of the property.


19/00714/FUL – Broadmead, Hook End Road, CM15 0HA – No objections.


19/00728/FUL – Ty Gwyn, Wyatts Green Road, CM15 0PJ – No objections.

Cllr Lockhart read out his report:
“Our planning meeting for Tuesday 18th June was cancelled because I had not received any applications from BBC in the last 3 weeks.

The minutes of the meeting before that held on 28th May have been circulated, however, I would just like to add a few short comments. Namely; further to the discussion about the new houses under construction at Ashlings Farm off Blackmore Road, it seems that there is no mechanism in place for EFDC to notify us of their planning applications adjacent to our boundary, but then again BBC do not notify us of applications in the Parish of Doddinghurst which are adjacent to our boundary– or indeed any other adjacent Parish.

Secondly, for a short period last year I received regular reports from BBC on current Enforcement Notices throughout the whole Borough. For some unknown reason I no longer receive them. I duly wrote to the Chief Enforcement Officer, (c.c. Roger Keeble), but I still have not had any acknowledgement.

I have received notification this evening of an appeal lodged by the applicant at 51 Hook End Road, so I will update members at the next planning committee meeting”.
The next planning meeting is on Tuesday 2nd July at 6.00pm at Tipps Cross Hall.
1033
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES  - As noted on the planning reports submitted to BBC. 
1034
BBC’s Local Development Plan (LDP) 
· Protected Lanes Status Applications for Red Rose Lane and Spriggs Lane - The Clerk had chased Place Services, ECC as no updates had been received since placing the order with them. Richard Havis, Place Services had advised that the Clerk’s emails had landed in his ‘spam’ box so he had not seen them before. However, he had retrieved them and confirmed that work would start on this immediately, and weather permitting, site visits would be made next week to avoid further delays. 
· Cllr Tom Bennett advised that he had been contacted by Bill Ratcliffe, BVHA enquiring if the PC could also add Fingrith Hall Lane to the Protected Lanes registration. Cllr Tom Bennett had advised that this had been given some careful consideration, but as he could not see immediate threat and the PC had already submitted its application, it was not felt necessary at this stage to add it to the registration. It could be reviewed in the future if it was deemed necessary.  

POS - (PARKS & OPEN SPACES) COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Committee on 10th June and copies of the minutes were distributed by the Clerk prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:
· It was noted that Cllr Watley had been nominated POS Chairman at the last POS meeting. Cllr Watley summarised the items discussed, in accordance with the minutes circulated.
1035
Library Green (debris) 

· Foliage and debris along the boundary line – This is in hand with MDL and work should be carried out shortly. Being monitored.
· Damaged tree limb – In hand with Town & Country Landscapes.
1036
Best Kept Village of the Year Competition 2019 - Judging
The Clerk had received the decision from RCCE. Unfortunately, this year the criteria had changed and only the four finalists had been short listed for awards. There were no merit awards this year and the PC had not been successful this year. Terry Smith summarised how the judging had worked in previous years. Also, more emphasis was placed on Councils who had a Neighbourhood Plan in place and focus was placed more on Community sustainability and outreach to the disadvantaged than to the aesthetics of a ‘best kept village’.
1037
Play area projects – Kick Wall and zip wire (Ted Marriage and Walter Hobbs)


The Clerk confirmed that the deposits had been paid to Playquip Leisure and they had confirmed that installation was scheduled for July. 
1038
Annual Play area inspections

The POS Committee had approved Louisa Hill, the RoSPA trained Inspector who had carried out last year’s inspections satisfactorily, to carry out this year’s inspections. The cost quoted and accepted was £300. The Clerk had placed the order with her and confirmed that the inspections would be carried out in June.
1039
Damaged finger post, Hay Green Lane 
The fingerpost had been hit by a car and unfortunately, no number plate was taken and the Police were not present to report the RTA to the PC. The POS Committee had asked the Clerk to enquire if it was worth processing an insurance claim. The Clerk reported that the excess is £100 and the cost of the repair by Deckanon was £483.00 (plus VAT). It was proposed by Cllr Watley and unanimously agreed that an insurance claim should be pursued. Action: Clerk to process this with Zurich Insurance.
1040
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall – Appointment of PC Trustee
The Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall’s Trust deed stipulates that the Treasurer/RFO and a Parish Cllr should be nominated as a Trustee. Previously, Cllr MCarthy had been the nominated representative and Ted Hall (on behalf of the Trustees) had enquired if Cllr McCarthy would be prepared to re-stand, with the approval of the PC. It was proposed by Cllr Tom Bennett and unanimously agreed that Cllr McCarthy be reappointed. Cllr McCarthy accepted the post. The Clerk will inform Ted Hall.
CLERK’S REPORT 
1041
The Clerk’s Annual Leave: 3.7.19 to 18.7.19

The Clerk has also been called for Jury Service on: 29.7.19 for approximately 10 days
EALC Training Courses - The Clerk has booked Cllr Tom Bennett on the three Chairman Training Day courses later in the year. Also, Cllr Clarke has been booked to attend the two New Councillor Training Days.
1042
 COMMITTEE MEETING

Parks & Open Spaces 
  9.7.19
6.00pm(amended)  Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Planning
  2.7.19
6.00pm(amended)  Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Parish Council:
18.7.19
7.30pm
   Tipps X Remembrance Hall

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

1043
Merchant Navy Day 3rd September – Cllr McCarthy enquired if the PC was to hold a 2019 event in commemoration of Merchant Navy Day on 3rd September. Last year’s event had been very well attended. Cllr McCarthy had checked availability with Mr Ron Quested who confirmed he was free to attend the event again and it was hoped that the Youth Groups and the Church would also attend. The proposal made by Cllr McCarthy was unanimously agreed. Cllr McCarthy would confirm this with Mr Ron Quested and the Church.

1044
Damaged bench on Library Green - Cllr Lockhart reported that the bench on Library Green was in need of repair. Action: The Clerk to ask if MDL could repair this whilst carrying out the other work.
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.05 pm
(Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
5

